 MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 14TH AUGUST 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Hazlewood, Hemsted, Holmes, macLachlan, Rook, Summers and Veitch
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Fletcher, Goodchild, Marley and Swann
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were declared.
The Chairman referred to the e-mail recently sent round by Cllr. Bancroft and also the advice from the Monitoring Officer which had been circulated by the Clerk.  There had been no breach of the Code.  He reminded Members to re-acquaint themselves with our Standing Orders and Code of Conduct.
Cllr. Bancroft referred to the two e-mails she had sent round and she thanked the Clerk for managing to track down the Monitoring Officer John Scarborough; she was content that correct procedures had been followed. She stated that Cllr. macLachlan and herself have concerns on how the permit system will operate but she understood that Cllr. Veitch will be investigating and reporting back.  She understood that she had the option of challenging the resolution within five months if she were to obtain the backing of five other councillors or the other option would be to revisit after the six month period had elapsed.  She will be investigating the original mandate for free parking which she did not think included overnight parking.  Cllr. Bancroft stated that she understood and accepted that there had been no breach of the Code.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
74:  The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 10th July be adopted as a true record. Cllr. Cook referred to item 67 and asked for an amendment, he was a “foundation” governor of the Cranbrook Primary School. Cllr. Veitch asked for some amendments – on Page 6 it was Cllr. Rook and not herself who had walked round the Library site with David Rivers; also in the same paragraph the library could go in the “ground” floor, not “first” floor and then “although” needs to be changed to “and”. Following amendment, the proposal was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed. Cllr. Bancroft abstained and wished this to be recorded.
The Chairman then proposed that the Minutes of the Confidential Item discussed on the 10th July be adopted as a true and accurate record. This was seconded by Cllr. Veitch and agreed.

Cllr. macLachlan asked whether the actual resolution could be made public.  The Clerk agreed to come back on this point as she would like to check the procedures.

CHAIRMANS REPORT:

75:  The Chairman informed Members that there was not much to report that would not already be included in Cllr. Veitch’s report suffice to say that the work has begun in Stone Street to upgrade the gas mains and subsequent supply to the adjoining premises.  This has resulted in a great decrease in traffic through the Town and he had not as yet received any complaints about lack of trade from fellow shopkeepers, in fact one café had remarked that they were gaining new customers from people parking in the Tanyard and walking up Stone Street rather than parking in the Regal and not venturing down that end of town.  Morrisons, the Contractor, seem to be getting on with the work but the speed will inevitably be governed by the problems they encounter along the way.  They have taken up six spaces in the Jockey Lane Car Park for the temporary storage of their diggings out and for tool storage and rest room facilities, however there has only been one occasion since they started that he had not been able to find a space in the car park.

The leaflet that Southern Gas Networks issued was woefully incorrect and he had managed to get them to change it to one that actually made sense.

He had heard today that the results at the High Weald Academy for A levels are very good and all applicants to university from that school had achieved their place of choice.  He has yet to hear about Cranbrook School where their results are bound to be excellent as usual.

Cllr. Rook informed Members that he would be attending the Parish Chairmen’s Meeting at Tunbridge Wells on the 2nd September, when he would be objecting to the cuts in funding of the amenity vehicle and also the cutting of Operation Cubit which has been discontinued in the rural area yet is still operational in Tunbridge Wells. He explained that this dealt with untaxed vehicles which could be removed and crushed.
Cllr. Holmes referred to the Minutes from the last Chairmen’s Meeting which he had read and it appeared that decisions had been made with no formal consultation with the parishes. He mentioned the amenity refuse vehicle and also the disposal of some 35 sites.  Cllr. Rook stated that we were aware of the disposal of sites but the letter regarding cuts in discretionary services had been sent only to parish chairmen and not to the clerks.  Our Clerk had scanned the letter and sent it round to all the other clerks.  Cllr. Holmes suggested that this is not the way that we expect the Borough Council to operate.  The Chairman informed Members that he would be attending on the 2nd September to raise our concerns and that Cllr. Veitch will be chairing the Architect’s Presentation which is on the same evening.  Cllr. Holmes referred to the Minutes and pointed out that transfer of services was suggested to be April 2015 yet one parish council had suggested that they felt that the forum to discuss whether to take them over would be the Parish Annual Meeting; most parishes have these meeting in April/May.  He pointed out that some discretionary service disposals had a deadline set against them.  

Borough & Kent County Councillor Sean Holden stated that it was totally unacceptable, he had e-mailed Cllr. Paul Barrington-King to make him aware that people pay taxes for the Council to take their rubbish and he stated that the service was brought in as the local dump was closed and it would be a 35 mile round trip to take rubbish to Tunbridge Wells.  He would be taking the matter up both as a Borough and County Councillor.  The Borough had two fundamental functions – waste removal and planning. He could think of other things to cut to save money including the mayoralty i.e. the mayor’s car and driver.
Borough Councillor Tom Dawlings stated that he agreed with the comments made by Cllr. Holmes on the process, he had only heard about this issue on Monday.

Cllr. macLachlan asked whether only Chairmen were invited to these meetings.  Cllr. Rook confirmed that it was for Chairmen but other councillors could attend in their absence.  Cllr. Cook suggested that the current state of the planning department should be raised.  Cllr. Rook confirmed that he was sure that this issue would be discussed; he had concerns himself which he would like explained.  Cllr. Holden had concerns regarding Mid Kent Services which he felt needed bottoming out.  He mentioned that the Enforcement Department has only one officer at the moment and he felt that enforcement is a fundamental part of the planning process.  Cllr. Cook stated that the Conservation section is also lacking.  Cllr. Holden suggested that there were significant problems which need to be sorted out.
COMMUNITY CENTRE PLANS:

76:  Copies of the plans were given to Members.  Cllr. Veitch stated that Cllr. Rook had prepared a 3d model and this was tabled.  Significant advertising had been put in place and press releases had been issued.  The Consultation will take place from next Monday 18th through to Thursday 21st.  Nigel Taylor, our Architect will be there from 9.30 am on the Monday to set up.  If any Members have any comments or suggestions after looking at the plans these will be added onto those from members of the public.  Cllr. Bancroft had asked for some training on what sort of responses to make and to this end a list of obvious questions was prepared by the Community Centre Committee.  If anyone thinks of any others please let Cllr. Veitch know and she will add them on.  She will prepare a list of answers which she will provide prior to the Consultation.  
Cllr. Rook explained that the plans given out tonight were draft copies.  Nigel Taylor had sent further electronic copies but these were still downloading and not ready for tonight’s meeting.  The envelope is pretty well finalised, the internal bits and pieces are open to amendment and suggestions.  The plans now show the turning area for vehicles within the site area.  

Cllr. Veitch informed Members that when all comments have been collated, a revised set of plans will be drawn and all councillors will be able to see these at the October meeting.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Fermor, Cllr. Bunyan confirmed that the attached dwellings, previously shown attached to the Community Centre have been redrawn as detached dwellings.  Cllr. Bunyan encouraged everyone to call in and see the plans at the Consultation Event.     Cllr. Summers enquired about the process, would the comments be fed back to the Architect or to the Community Centre Committee?  Cllr. Rook confirmed it would be back to the community to then feed appropriate comments to the Architect.  Cllr. Bancroft enquired whether the plans being shown on the presentation evening - 2nd September would include changes made from the comments.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that the plans would be substantially what will be on view at the consultation next week.  
Cllr. Rook reminded Members that as part of the planning process we have to demonstrate that we have been to public consultation and had taken note and incorporated appropriate comments.  

Cllr. Veitch had been handed a list of points which Cllr. Marley, in her absence, would like read out.  A copy is filed with these Minutes.  Cllr. Veitch responded as follows:-

The Business Plan will include all the costs and it was hoped that Mr. Johnson would pay for the access.  The Plan will anticipate income and expenditure.  No tenants would sign up until a planning consent has been obtained.  She suggested that a two year cash flow (monthly) might be rather ambitious but this could be looked at.  The estimate for the running costs will be in the Business Plan.  The Clerks would be responsible for invoicing, rent collection and will be the finance managers.  Everyone agrees that the Community Centre must be self-financing; in fact Cllr. Rook would like to see it making a profit.  With regard to councillors having all the financial information, the Committee has had the information, although rather “soft” and David Rivers has been contracted to write up the Business Plan and the financial information will be included in the document and will be available for everyone to see.  Cllr. Marley had ended her list of items for clarification by thanking everyone on the Community Centre Committee for all their hard work.
Cllr. Holden stated that he had recently had lunch with David Jukes who had stated that he had met with Cllr. Veitch.  He was very enthusiastic and positive – hopefully there might be more money in the pot.  He feels it is a more realistic project.  

As Cllr. Holden had to leave early he asked to give his report at this stage which was accepted.  As a Kent County Councillor he stated that speeding was on his current agenda, he was aware that Speedwatch was operating in Sissinghurst.  In Hawkhurst, they also had Speedwatch but they are pressing for more as Speedwatch cannot undertake convictions.  

Simon Wilshaw, a previous Inspector, had suggested sentinel videos which takes evidence but it was not clear whether this could be used as evidence in court.  The current equipment is not calibrated sufficiently to use in court.  He would be looking to help the parishes with getting the necessary equipment and he would be trying to move it forward.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Rook regarding bees, he stated that the Kent Honey Project is trying to make it easier for people to sell their honey. Cllr. Holden mentioned the gas mains work being undertaken in Cranbrook and some of his concerns were responded to by Cllr. Rook and therefore he would not be taking the matters up with Kent Highways.  He was content that the works were progressing as well as could be expected. He concluded by saying that he was pleased to see the new Hartley Dyke Farm Shop had reopened at their new premises  in Swattenden Lane. 
Cllr. macLachlan stated that it was important to keep the Speedwatch volunteers motivated and he was disappointed that no one in Cranbrook wants to use the equipment.  He suggested that Kent devotes less attention to speeding than such places as Gloucestershire and Oxford where there are many more cameras and notices – it is strikingly different than Kent.  Cllr. Rook stated that there have been five reported fatalities in the Hartley area and he had written to the Police and suggested a camera in that vicinity.  Cllr. Holden stated that the speed survey recently undertaken at Wilsley Green showed that the limit could be changed from 60 mph to 40 mph and it now needed funding, which he had agreed to do.  He clarified to Cllr. Fermor that the new limit would begin from the roundabout.  Cllr. Bancroft stated that she supported the comments made by Cllr. macLachlan and the Police had been contacted to see if there could sometimes be a Police presence – there had been no response.  Cllr. Holden stated that recently there had been a Police speed check in Sandhurst.  Cllr. Bancroft suggested that a uniformed officer in attendance would help.  Cllr. Fermor stated that there was a problem especially at the weekends on the stretch of road from the roundabout to Staplehurst with motorbikes speeding.  She was advised by the Clerk to telephone 101 when this is happening.  

Cllr. Dawlings was invited to give his report.  He stated that with regard to the possible withdrawal of the amenity refuse vehicle he had heard the strength of feeling from tonight’s meeting.  At an earlier meeting he had mentioned the Tunbridge Wells Borough Vision Plan and reiterated his concerns that the only things mentioned in the rural area was the community centre and he felt that this plan should not just be a plan for Tunbridge Wells.  Benenden is undertaking a Parish Plan and he asked whether there were any matters of concern in Cranbrook and Sissinghurst or things which we would like included and he used the example of the Providence Chapel.  Cllr. Rook reminded Members that half of the population of TWBC live in the rural area.

Cllr. Bunyan raised the issue of Section 106 Agreements.  The funding is not given to the parishes; it all appears to go to projects in Tunbridge Wells.  Cllr. Holden informed Members he had phoned the Borough and the operator had replied with “Royal Tunbridge Wells Borough Council” which he politely corrected.  Cllr. Rook referred to when he was a Borough Councillor and explained about a S106 and Benenden Chest Hospital.  

COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
77:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the Minutes of the three meetings recently held and invited questions.   No questions were raised.  
Cllr. Veitch drew attention to the attachment to the Minutes of the 12th August which was a list of questions which might be asked at the Consultation Event.  She would be compiling a list of answers in readiness for the Monday.  She then proposed adoption of the reports of the meetings held on the 15th and 29th July and the 12th August.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

78: Cllr. Veitch, in the absence of Cllr. Swann referred to the report of the meeting held on the 10th July and invited questions.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Fermor on item 14/4, Cllr. Rook explained what “road pins” were and their use.   Cllr. Veitch gave a verbal report of the meeting held this evening.  There were a significant number of invoices received, none were unexpected and the Clerks were to be congratulated for their good housekeeping with managing the cash flow successfully.  Various requests had been received for S137 funding.  Two were successful – Cranbrook Army Cadets for new kit had been awarded £1,470 and the Air Ambulance had been awarded £250.  Two were unsuccessful – the organisation WRAP for the Street Cruizer bus and KALC for a survey in relation to M25 slip roads.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Bancroft, the Clerk confirmed that most of the problems with the transfer of the Scribe accounts system were now solved.  Cllr. Veitch then proposed that the report be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bancroft and agreed.
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

79: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes.  This was the first meeting since Mid Kent Services were handling things and she pointed out that the applications were now coming in thick and fast following the backlog which had built up.  She drew Member’s attention to the consultation of the Kent Waste & Minerals Plan and stated that we do not normally get to involved in this but had decided to look at the consultation in view of “fracking”.  She asked Cllr. Holden whether fracking came within the Plan to which he replied that it did, KCC is one of the organisations who look at fracking licences.  Cllr. Veitch referred to the last paragraph and making the Borough Council aware of our discontent with the planning department.  Cllr. Rook stated that he felt sure that many of the parishes would be raising this item at the next Chairmen’s meeting.
BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

80:  Cllr. Hemsted referred to the report of the site meeting held on the 4th August and thanked Cllr. Bunyan for the acceptance of the vice chairmanship.  Whilst the cemeteries and St. Dunstan’s were in good order it was disappointing that there were certain things that needed attention.  On the second page of the Minutes he pointed out three deviations from the rules for which there were extenuating circumstances.  Members agreed to purchase a new burials book in the sum of £160 + VAT, which although expensive was necessary.  Under item 07/14 relating to war memorials, we had valuations carried out and this had increased our insurance premium.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Rook, he confirmed that this did not include the Howitzer.  Cllr. Bancroft informed Members that she had carried out an inspection of Sissinghurst today and the Contractors were on site.  They were very helpful and she had gone over with them the issues which had been raised at the site meeting.  At the site meeting she had agreed to undertake cleaning of the Perspex in the Millennium Board but she had been unsuccessful.  In her view the Perspex needed renewing. In response to a question from Cllr. Summers on our insurance, Cllr. Holmes confirmed that the memorials would be covered for “all risks”; we use a specialist company who cater for local councils.  Cllr. Hemsted then proposed that the report be adopted, this was seconded by Cllr Cook and agreed.

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
81: Cllr. Veitch stated that the next meeting would be held in September and on the agenda would be the renewal of the play equipment at Sissinghurst.  With regard to the white lining in the car parks, this had been agreed under the planned maintenance but then after walking round with Cllr. Swann, it was felt that some other areas would benefit from some further work so this had been agreed with the Contractors.  
She thanked everyone who had helped to litter pick for the “In Bloom” judging.  Cllr. Bancroft informed Members that she had carried out an inspection of the Tanyard Car Park and was pleased to see that the Perspex in the tourist sign had been replaced.  The Clerk confirmed to Cllr. Bancroft that the debris that she had reported in the culvert grid had been cleared by the Parish Warden.  
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

82:  Cllr. Bunyan stated that she had been unable to attend the recent meeting. She referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 23rd July where it appeared that CCAAC are also having problems with looking at the planning applications.  Under 2(f) it referred to a high speed broadband cabinet and she asked Cllr. Dawlings if he had any knowledge of when it would be coming to Cranbrook.  He suggested it would be October which Cllr. Bunyan suggested was good news.  Cllr. Veitch pointed out an error under 1(b) there is not a“further exhibition”, she also pointed out a typographical error.  Cllr. Bancroft referred to the Providence Chapel and despite having had the survey that there is scaffolding inside the building and what affect this would have on the building.  Cllr. Rook stated that this issue had been ongoing for the last ten years and the building was deteriorating rapidly but the burden rests on the shoulders of the owners to take action.  Cllr. Bunyan confirmed that the Conservation Architect Mark Stephenson was looking into it. Cllr. Bancroft asked if this was something we should be concerned about.  Cllr. Hazlewood asked whether the owners would benefit if the building were to fall down; would all the existing covenants still apply? Cllr. Rook suggested that the owner is still liable, the building is on the “at risk” register but again who is enforcing?  He reminded Members that the owner did want the Borough to Compulsory Purchase the Chapel but the offer made by the Borough was not accepted by the owner.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

83:  In the absence of Cllr. Fletcher there was nothing to report.  The Parish News had been circulated.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

84:  There was nothing to report.
CLERKS REPORT:


85:  The Clerk referred to the CSU update which she had circulated round to Members; although interesting there was nothing reported for any of the rural areas – it was all relating to Tunbridge Wells.  She informed Members that parishioners are recording their appreciation for how much improved the car parks are since the Parish Council took them on and how great the Town is looking with much less litter than normal and looking particularly attractive with all the hard work put in by the volunteers from Cranbrook in Bloom.
CORRESPONDENCE:


86:  There was nothing to report.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

87:  Cllr. Rook referred to the Muster Roll which was displayed in the Council Chamber, his company was copying the original which is held in the Museum and it is hoped to create books for the commemorations of the First World War.
88:  Cllr.  Hazlewood informed Members that there would be a Drumhead Ceremony in Rammell Field on the 7th September at 3 pm and invitations will be issued.  Cllr. Bancroft suggested that this should be advertised.  Cllr. Hazlewood explained that a Drumhead Ceremony is where a service is held in the field and drums are consecrated and used as an Altar.  The Buffs held a Ceremony on Rammel Field in 1922.  In the event of bad weather, the Service will be held in St. Dunstan’s.
89:   Cllr. Veitch stated that she was happy to offer her gazebo for use at Sissinghurst Fete where she will be taking the plans and boards displaying the community centre; she would appreciate some help on the day.
90:  Cllr. Holmes reported that he had located and cleared the site around the milestone at Wilsley Pound and is now busy trying to locate the one at Hartley.  He thanked the Parish Warden for putting some bark around the stone.
91: Cllr. Bancroft referred to high speed broadband and Sissinghurst.  Cllr. Rook stated that you can put in your postcode online and it will tell you when it will be arriving in your area.  Cllr. Bancroft stated that she had read in a local paper where she was recently staying that villagers had dug the trenches themselves.  Cllr. Rook suggested that this was fraught with difficulties and referred to the problems at Sellinge.  
92:  Cllr. Bancroft invited everyone to the Sissinghurst Bank Holiday Fete.

93: Cllr. Fermor asked where the planning meeting would be held in view of the consultation for the community centre being in the Weald Information Centre.  The Clerk confirmed it would be held in the Council Chamber. 
94:  Cllr. Summers asked whether the Rospa report had been received.  He had reported concerns on the roundabout on the Ball Field. The Clerk stated that it had and was available in the Parish Office.  The only major item highlighted was by its very nature – the skate ramp.      
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